
HIGHLEY PARISH COUNCIL
An Ordinary meeting of Highley Parish Council was held on Tuesday 7th June 2016 at 7pm at the Severn Centre, Highley.
Present: Cllr.M.Brooks – Chair, Cllrs. R.Honeybourne, A.Honeybourne, J.Law.  N.Barker, D.Bayley, D.Thakrar, T.Holford, A.Maiden, J.Marshall.
Clerk: Mrs.E.Preston
Parishioners
00 Parishioners Time –. No Comments
Declaration of Pecuniary interests: Declaration of any disclosable pecuniary interest in a matter to be discussed at the meeting. Members are reminded that they are required to leave the room during the discussion and voting on matters in which they have a disclosable pecuniary interest, whether or not the interest is entered in the register of member’s interest maintained by the monitoring officer.
01. Apologies – received Cllr.Tremellen - Holiday. Cllr.Broome illness. Cllr.Bache, Cllr.Phipson – personal, Cllr.Askey Work Commitments.    RESOLVED to accept apologies.
02. To confirm minutes of the meeting held on 3rd May 2016
RESOLVED that the minutes be signed as a true and correct record.   Chair signed the minutes. 
03. Matters arising from minutes: 
3.1. Road Safety Schemes – Ashleigh Gardens Crossing –Alice Dilly confirmed that the request for a road safety scheme on Redstone Drive outside the school has been granted and the upgrading of the lights at Ashleigh Gardens Crossing.     

3.2 Castle Inn –Shropshire Council has issued a Dangerous Structure Section 77 notice .The boarding up of all the accessible windows and doors had now been carried out  
3.3. Highley Pool Refurbishment –. Cllr.Brooks reported that the application for funding from Sport England had not been successful so we are now having to try to scale back the project. The application for funding from LEADER is being completed this week and the Chair asked if the clerk could sign the application on behalf of the Parish Council.  RESOLVED to do this. We have again been successful with the Shropshire Star Cash for the Community Scheme and we will know on the 8th of June how much money we have been awarded  
3.4. Highley Play Park- Work is due to commence 13th June.  It is hoped to have the official opening on 1st July at the Highley Fete Day.   
3.5. Signage Netherton Lane. – Alice Dilly is looking into the Parish Council Request for additional signage at Netherton Lane. 
3.6. Speeding Woodhill Road – Consultation to be carried out with residents of Woodhill Road regarding parking and speeding in Woodhill Road.   
3.7. Allotments Jubilee Drive – Awaiting information from Taylor Wimpey

3.8. Rhea Hall Estate – Dropped Kerbs - Clerk reported that a meeting had been held with Andy Oliver from Shropshire Council and Claire Eccles to look at dropped kerbs on Rhea Hall. He had agreed to look into dropped kerbs and resurface the pavements as requested when the building work had been completed. During the visit a number of overhanging hedges were noted and Shropshire Council are to write to the residents to ask them to cut them back. 
3.9. Highley Community Action Group Meeting – Notes issued. 

4.00 – Crossing Village Centre – Andy Oliver reported that the crossing in the village centre had been repainted when they remarked the mini island and centre lines in April. 
04. Correspondence 
4.1. SALC – Information Bulletin. Area Committee Dates – 22nd June – Chelmarsh Village Hall. 

4.2. Clive Wright – Shropshire Council. Invited Parish Council to a meeting on Tuesday 14th June at the Guildhall Shrewsbury from 12 till2pm. Cllrs. N.Barker and R.Broome to attend. 
4.3. Loraine and David Shaw informed the Parish Council that they were ceasing to produce the Highley News. Parish Council to write thanking them for all their work. 

4.4. NHS Future Fit – Newsletter. 

4.5. Dave Fulton wrote to the Parish Council regarding a parked vehicle in the village centre. Clerk had contacted Alice Dilly from Shropshire Council who stated that she had discussed this issue with Brian Williams the West Mercia Traffic Management Officer who advised that we speak to PC Ann O’Leary to see if she can maybe have a word with the owner to point out the issues.  Apart from this they did not think that here was much could be done without going down the double yellow lines route. Clerk to contact PC O’Leary. 
4.6. Highley Play Group wrote to thank the Parish Council for their assistance with the new play equipment. 

4.7. SALC – Open Letter from Emergency Medicine Consultants. 

4.8. SALC – Media release – Improving care for patients present with Sepsis. 

4.9. Keith Smith wrote to the Parish Council regarding his concern with the work contracted to be carried out by the Parish Council and the PCC at St. Marys Churchyard. Clerk reported that she had looked into this issue and the matter had now been resolved. 

5.00. Revd Mike Harris wrote to the Parish Council.as follows:-

Welcome Pack – To discuss whether the Council would assist in contributing towards a local information/Welcome Pack for newcomers. RESOLVED that there was no need for this as the information could be put on our Website. 
Churchyard – They consider that there is probably the maximum of ten years left as things are but more likely seven/eight, so discussions need to be taking place quite soon. Clerk to arrange meeting with St. Marys PCC.
5.1. Chris Edward invited the Parish Council to a meeting to discuss the Country Park on 1st July at Bridgnorth. Chair M.Brooks, Clerk E.Preston, Cllrs. N.Barker, R.Broome and T.Holford to attend.  

05 Planning.
Planning Enforcement Notice – 4 The Elms, Station Road, Highley, and Bridgnorth Shropshire – Erection of a Holiday let Building. 

Planning Decisions:-

15/0508/FUL – Apostolic Church, Clee View – Conversion of former Church into two residential apartments – GRANT PERMISSION
15/05338/FUL – Whispering Trees, New England Lane – Erection of a three bedroom detached dwelling – GRANT PERMISSION
16/01374/FUL – 1 The Peelers – Proposed erection of a two storey side extension and elevational alterations – GRANT PERMISSION
16/01616/TPO – 27 Sycamore Way – To remove lower branches, dead wooding and crown reducing by 25% one Oak Tree and removing ivy and dead wooding of one Ash tree. – GRANT PERMISSION 
14/03798/FUL – The Cedars. Bridgnorth Road – Erection of a bungalow adapted for a disabled occupant – GRANT PERMISSION 
06. End of Year Accounts – Internal Auditors Report.
Internal Auditor – Vicky Turner, sent the Internal Auditor Report and Certificate. RESOLVED to accept .Council thanked Clerk for all her work in preparing the accounts. 
07. Report from meeting with Chris Edwards – Area Commissioner Shropshire Council. 
Present: Chris Edwards, Martin Brooks, Nicky Barker, Ella Preston, Roy Broome, Dave Tremellen, Vicky Turner.
Purpose of the meeting: For Highley Parish Council and Shropshire Council to consider options for local services and the budget constraints Shropshire Council currently have. Background: Shropshire Council’s report to cabinet in February 2016, showed zero or severely reduced budgets, for many discretionary services including libraries, leisure, outdoor recreational spaces and transport, even after Shropshire Council elected to increase their Council Tax by the maximum allowed. Council Leader (Malcolm Pate) and Chief Executive (Clive Wright) held a meeting for Clerks and Chairs where details of services at risk in their parishes were shared – this was the worst case scenario. Currently happening in Shropshire Council:
Shropshire Council having regular meetings with all Parish Councils.
· Shropshire Councils new Indoor Sports Facility Strategy is being finalised and will then be consulted on during the summer before going to Full Council in September – guiding Shropshire Council on how it will fund indoor sports for the next 5 years.
· George Candler (Dir. of Commissioning) is meeting James Walton (Dir. of Finance) today to discuss clawback on externally funding projects (including the Severn Centre) and also statutory obligations, such as the provision of swimming lessons for primary school children.
Position in Highley

Library – Severn Centre receives £23,220 per year from Shropshire Council – contract in place with the next break clause 2019.

Severn Centre – Management fee contribution of £63,750 per year from Shropshire Council – current agreement runs out 31/03/17.  Clawback on the Severn Centre (Shropshire Council liable) £750k Sport England and £800k ERDF

Environmental Maintenance Grant - £3000 will continue to be funded by Shropshire Council for another 2 year (until 2018/19)

Youth Activities – via the LJC receives £1,500 – no funding currently expected from 01/04/17

SVCP – No costs currently available but Highley to be included in further conversations with Shropshire Council and Alveley Parish Council

Concerns raised by Highley Parish Council:

· That the timescale is too tight to get information, know what is going on, precept for 2016/17 – 2 years would be more realistic
· That it will become messy / confrontational  with neighbouring parishes sharing costs for services or refusing to share costs for services – a countywide referendum by Shropshire Council would be better
· What is happening to Sure Start – as they also provide rent to the Severn Centre?
· Local transport – the bus link is vital to residents
· Community Enablement Officer – risk of losing this service
· Would like any resulting increase in HPC precept to be shown on Council Tax bill as an amount NOT a percentage, with an explanation.
RESOLVED that the Parish Council write to Malcolm Pate expressing their concern about the timescale for the proposals and to also ask if a County wide Referendum could be undertaken to ask residents of Shropshire their view on an increase in their Council tax to cover services. Also RESOLVED to write in support of the Community Enablement Team stressing their valuable support. 
08. Severn Centre – Children’s Summer Activities – Grant Request. 
A request for a grant of £1,912.00 for children’s Summer Play Activities received. RESOLVED to grant this.  Cllr.R.Honeybourne and Cllr.A.Honeybourne declared an interest and took no further part in the discussions 
09. Speeding/Parking Issues- Cllr.Phipson
Cllr.Phipson said he was concerned about the parking, speeding and road conditions in the village. As Cllr.Phipson was not present at the meeting Clerk to contact Cllr.Phipson to ask him to provide more detailed description of the issues for the next meeting.

10. Severn Centre – Management Fee – Grant Request. 
RESOLVED to pay the management fee of £22,200. Severn Centre to provide accounts when they have been audited.  
11. Village Maintenance Group – Report from meeting. – No meeting held. 
12. Parking Rhea Hall – Cllr.Brooks/Cllr.Barker
Cllr.Brooks said that he had been asked by Cllr.Tremellen about the parking area created at Rhea Hall. 

Cllr.Bayley gave details of the issues.  Andy Oliver stated that the parking on the grass verge was only a temporary measure and would be put back once the development was completed. RESOLVED that we write to STAR housing to ask them to consider turning some of the green space areas into parking areas to help relieve the problems.  
13. Shropshire Councillors Report – D.Tremellen reported - No Report. 
14. Finance
	Viking Direct
	Stationers
	149.05

	Eon
	Street Light Maintenance
	3,380.86

	Victoria Turner
	Internal Auditor
	170.00

	M.E.Preston
	Salary
	841.91

	Post Office Counters
	Tax & National Insurance
	49.26

	Severn Centre
	Children’s Play Activities Grant
	1,912.00

	Severn Centre
	Churchyard Maintenance
	1143.08

	Severn Centre
	Management Fee
	22,200.00

	
	
	


Meeting closed 8.30pm.                               
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